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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Organizational Meeting of the Borough Council of 

North Plainfield, NJ on Thursday, 1 January 2015.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Biennial Organization Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Thursday, January 1, 2015 at 12:02 p.m. at the North Plainfield Borough Council Chambers, 263 Somerset Street, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


The meeting was called to order by Borough Attorney, Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., who then read the following Statement of Compliance:


"This is a Biennial Organization Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 8, 2014.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 10, 2014, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 12, 2014 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Ms. Miller.  

Moment of Silence for the Men and Women Serving in Our Armed Forces

Borough Clerk Phoenix read the following:


“A statement of the determination of the Board of Canvassers of Somerset County, New Jersey, relative to an election held in the County of Somerset on November 4, 2014 for the election of the following mentioned offices in the Borough of North Plainfield.
Four (4) Four-Year Borough Council Seats

The said Board does determine that 

LAWRENCE LA RONDE
EVERETT MERRILL
DOUGLAS M. SINGLETERRY
WENDY WRIGHT-SCHAEFER

were duly elected to the Borough Council


I DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the foregoing is a true, full and correct statement of the determination of the Board of Canvassers of Somerset County, New Jersey.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this 13th day of November 2014.”


Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. administered the Oath of Office to Council Members-Elect:

EVERETT MERRILL
DOUGLAS M. SINGLETERRY

WENDY WRIGHT-SCHAEFER
LAWRENCE LA RONDE


The Invocation was given by Father George Farrell, Pastor of St. Joseph Parish, North Plainfield.

PRESENT:


Council Members:
      
Lawrence La Ronde






Everett Merrill 






Keiona R. Miller

Frank Righetti






Douglas M. Singleterry






Wendy Wright-Schaefer 


Also Present:

      
Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor 





David E. Hollod, Business Administrator





           Eric M. Bernstein, Borough Attorney 





      
Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT: 

Council Members:

Frank “Skip” Stabile (excused)

Mr. La Ronde presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-01  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that  the “Rules of Order” annexed hereto and made a part hereof are adopted as the Rules of Order for this Council for the years 2015-2016.


Seconded by Mr. Merrill and on Roll Call carried all six voting aye.
Mr. Bernstein called for nominations for President of the Council for the years 2015 and 2016.


Ms. Schaefer nominated Lawrence La Ronde for President of the Council, seconded by Mr. Righetti.

    
Mr. Merrill presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-02  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that

LAWRENCE LA RONDE
be and is hereby elected PRESIDENT OF THE COUNCIL for the years 2015-2016.


Seconded by Mr. Righetti with Roll Call as follows:

Ayes:  Merrill, Miller, Righetti, Schaefer, Singleterry 


Abstain:  La Ronde

Resolution carried 5-0-1. 

Mr. La Ronde assumed the Chair.

Ms. Miller nominated Douglas M. Singleterry for Vice President of the Council, seconded by Mr. Righetti.


Ms. Miller presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-03  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that

DOUGLAS M. SINGLETERRY
be and is hereby elected VICE PRESIDENT OF THE COUNCIL for the years 2015-2016.


Seconded by Mr. Righetti with Roll Call as follows:


Ayes:  La Ronde, Merrill, Miller, Righetti, Schaefer 

Abstain:  Singleterry

Resolution carried 5-0-1. 

MAYORAL PROCLAMATION AND PRESENTATION:


Mayor Giordano read the following Proclamation:
WHEREAS:  MARY HOFFMAN FORBES, was born to Katherine and Herman Hoffman, in Washington, DC.  Mary married Alexander Robert Forbes in 1960 and they resided in Washington until Alex’s retirement from the federal government in 1996; and

WHEREAS:  while studying painting and art history at George Washington University (Phi Beta Kappa)  MARY HOFFMAN FORBES  began working at the Corcoran Gallery of Art where she quickly rose to the position of Registrar.  She continues to have an active interest in the arts and supporting the arts community; and

WHEREAS:  after giving birth to her children George and Natalie, MARY HOFFMAN FORBES started her own transcription business serving the translating community of Washington.  Mary served on the Board of Trustees of the Maret School for much of her children's scholastic life.  She was an active member of St. Nicholas Cathedral in Washington, working with the Sisterhood on social programs within the church, publishing the church's weekly newsletter and serving as the Bishop's secretary; and

WHEREAS:  In 1996, Mary and her husband moved to Monroe, CT where she began her involvement in local politics.  She served as a liaison with the senior community and made her first run for elective public office.  Community involvement, public service and volunteering are tenets of Mary’s life; and

WHEREAS:  Upon news of the pending birth of their first grandchild Mary and Alex moved to North Plainfield in 2003 where their daughter Natalie and her husband Ed made them proud grandparents of Alexandra (Lexi) and Kyra; and 

 
WHEREAS:  MARY HOFFMAN FORBES first became involved in the civic affairs of North Plainfield Borough as an appointed member of the Planning Board in 2006; and


WHEREAS:  MARY HOFFMAN FORBES was elected to the Borough Council in 2006, administered the Oath of Office on January 1, 2007, and served with distinction as a member of the North Plainfield Borough Council for two 4-year terms; and 


WHEREAS:  COUNCILWOMAN FORBES has also served her town through membership on various boards and committees, which have included the Library Advisory Committee, the Somerset County Cultural and Heritage Advisory Council, Liaison to the North Plainfield Board of Education, Liaison to the Senior Center/Community Center Committee, and Friends of Vermeule Mansion where she currently serves as President; and


WHEREAS:  COUNCILWOMAN FORBES is most proud of her work with the North Plainfield Public Schools and has served as Council Liaison to the Board of Education and attended every meeting since being appointed. Mary is a member of the North Plainfield Education Foundation and a true advocate to our public school system; and

WHEREAS:  COUNCILWOMAN FORBES was awarded the Eleanor Roosevelt Award by the Somerset County Federation of Democratic Women, of which she is very proud; and 


WHEREAS:  COUNCILWOMAN FORBES continues to remain active in the civic and social affairs of North Plainfield, as a friend and knowledgeable citizen including the Plainfield-North Plainfield Rotary where she served as President for two years, Council Liaison to the North Plainfield Forum, and a member of the North Plainfield Senior Citizens’ Club which she holds close to her heart.  Mary is currently a member of the News and Views Committee for the Club.  Mary also served as Secretary to the Federation of Democratic Women of Somerset County and was President of the North Plainfield Democratic Club.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, Michael Giordano, Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby honor and thank

COUNCILWOMAN MARY FORBES

for her commitment to our Borough and hereby urge everyone to join me in acknowledging Mary’s service for the betterment of North Plainfield.  May her dedication and community spirit serve as an example for all our residents.


APPOINTMENTS BY COUNCIL REQUIRING COUNCIL CONFIRMATION:



BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT:




Jack Fowler




Four-year term




Ricardo L. Bermudez 



Four-year term 




Dennis Jackson, Alternate 1


Two-year term




Edgar Marino, Alternate 2


Two-year term 
BOARD OF HEALTH MEMBER TO THE MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE:




Lawrence La Ronde



One-year term

COUNCIL MEMBER TO THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:



Frank “Skip” Stabile



One-year term

COUNCIL MEMBER TO THE LIBRARY ADVISORY COMMITTEE:




Wendy Wright-Schaefer


One-year term

COUNCIL MEMBER AS CLASS III MEMBER TO THE PLANNING BOARD:

Frank Righetti




One-year term

COUNCIL MEMBER TO THE YOUTH SERVICES COMMISSION:



Keiona R. Miller



One-year term

COUNCIL MEMBER TO THE SOMERSET COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:



Frank “Skip” Stabile



One-year term

APPOINTMENTS BY COUNCIL PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL LIAISONS FOR ONE-YEAR TERMS:



BOARD OF EDUCATION:



Everett Merrill 


RENT STABILIZATION BOARD:


Wendy Wright-Schaefer 


SHADE TREE ADVISORY BOARD:

Doug Singleterry  




SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE


Everett Merrill

APPOINTMENT BY COUNCIL PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL MEMBER:



SEWER USAGE CHARGE BOARD OF APPEALS:




Frank Righetti




One-year term


APPOINTMENTS BY MAYOR REQUIRING COUNCIL CONFIRMATION:

BOROUGH TREASURER:




Kathleen Intravartolo



One-year term



MUNICIPAL PROSECUTOR:




David Minchello, Esq.


One-year term



PUBLIC AGENCY COMPLIANCE OFFICER (P.A.C.O.):




David E. Hollod



One-year term



MUNICIPAL HOUSING LIAISON:




David E. Hollod



One-year term



BOROUGH HOUSING OFFICER:




James F. Rodino



One-year term



GARDEN STATE MUNICIPAL JOINT INSURANCE FUND – One-year terms:




James F. Rodino



 Fund Commissioner 





David E. Hollod



 Alternate Commissioner 



LICENSED SEWER OPERATOR:




Joseph Aidukas



One-year term



RECYCLING COORDINATOR:




Cynthia Danois



One-year term


APPOINTMENTS BY MAYOR TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONS REQUIRING COUNCIL CONFIRMATION:

GREEN BROOK FLOOD CONTROL COMMISSION:




William F. Crosby III, Alternate

One-year term


LIBRARY ADVISORY COMMITTEE:




Elizabeth Havrilla



Three-year term 




Patricia Stabile



Three-year term



MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE:




One-year terms:




Dr. James McLaughlin


Superintendent of Schools




John Richardson 



Municipal Court Judge 




Two-year terms:




Alejandro Kuga



Business Community




Heather Clowers



Labor Representative




Ruth deBang




Public Citizen




Mary Forbes




Public Citizen




Joel Kenderdine



Public Citizen 

MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER MANAGEMENT PLAN COMMITTEE – 
One-year terms:




Michael Giordano Jr.



Elected Official




Angelo Bufaino, P.E.



Consultant Engineer




David E. Hollod



Planning Board Member




William F. Crosby III



Utility Authority Rep. 


OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT/LOCAL EMERGENCY
  
PLANNING COUNCIL –       



OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT:




One-year terms:



James DiPaolo




Deputy Coordinator






Chief William G. Parenti


Police Department





Chief William F. Eaton
                        Fire Department




Chief William F. Eaton 


Emergency Medical Services 



LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL:




One-year terms:
David E. Hollod



Mayor’s Representative

Everett Merrill




Council Member



Dr. James McLaughlin


No. Plainfield Public Schools




Edward J. Ostroff



No. Plainfield Public Schools




Joann Righetti




Citizen-at-Large




Dr. Harry L. Allen



Hazardous Materials

David DeRosa




Health




John C. Langenbach



Media




James F. Rodino



Public Works




Angelo Costello



Public Works




Malcolm Plager



Shelter




Elizabeth B. Dente



Emergency Animal Shelter 


RENT STABILIZATION BOARD:




Dori Ellis




Three-year term




Bart Thomas




Three-year term




Gordon Cain




Three-year term 




Michael Dellipoali, Jr., Alternate 

Two-year term 






SEWER USAGE CHARGE BOARD OF APPEALS:




Tom Fagan




One-year term



YOUTH SERVICES COMMISSION:




Mary Forbes




Three-year term




Joel Kenderdine



Three-year term




Eric Fowler




Three-year term



Ann Caruso




Three-year term 

APPOINTMENTS BY MAYOR NOT REQUIRING COUNCIL
CONFIRMATION:



ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN REVIEW BOARD – One-year terms:



Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor




David E. Hollod, Business Administrator (requires confirming resolution)




Leonard W. Lange, Economic Development Committee




David Danois, Alternate




Daniel Battista, Alternate

BOARD OF PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSIONERS:




Tammy Guevara



Five-year term




Joanne Pierre




Five-year term




Mark Kruszczynski



Five-year term 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:




Frank A. Stabile



Two-year term




Janice Allen




Two-year term




Anne Soto




Two-year term




Sandy Marrow 



Two-year term




Joseph Tevlin




Two-year term



ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION:




Dr. Harry Allen



Three-year term




Michael Bellew



Three-year term 



HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION:




Scott Lamperti




Four-year term




Wendy Wright-Schaefer


One-year unexpired term




Curt Climes, Alternate 


Two-year term




Katherine Miller, Alternate 


One-year unexpired term 



PLANNING BOARD:




David E. Hollod



One-year term




Frank A. Stabile



Four-year term



SOMERSET COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:




James F. Rodino



One-year term

Michael Giordano Jr., Alternate

One-year term

SPECIAL EVENTS ADVISORY COMMITTEE:



Nicole Devereaux



One-year unexpired term





Elizabeth Gomes



One-year term




Jana Lattimore




One-year term 




Mark Williams



One-year term



Gail Cain




One-year term 

RECOMMENDATIONS BY THE MAYOR FOR APPOINTMENTS BY THE SOMERSET COUNTY BOARD OF CHOSEN FREEHOLDERS:

SOMERSET COUNTY CULTURAL AND HERITAGE ADVISORY COMMITTEE:




Keiona R. Miller



One-year term



SOMERSET COUNTY SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE:




Henry R. Stoner



One-year term

RECOMMENDATIONS BY THE COUNCIL FOR APPOINTMENTS BY THE SOMERSET COUNTY BOARD OF CHOSEN FREEHOLDERS:



SOMERSET COUNTY SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE:




Frank Righetti




One-year term


CONSENT AGENDA NO. 1


Council President La Ronde stated that all matters listed on the Consent Agenda are considered to be routine in nature and will be approved by one motion.   There will be no separate discussion of these items.  If any discussion is desired by Council, that particular item will be removed from the Consent Agenda and will be considered separately.

Mr. Singleterry presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that resolutions numbered

01-01-15-04a, b, c, d, e, f, g, h, i, j, k, l, m, n, o, p, q, r, s, t, u, v, w, x, y, z and aa
having been placed on Consent Agenda No. 1 and there having been no objection thereto, the same are hereby approved.


Seconded by Mr. Righetti and on Roll Call carried all six voting aye.

APPROVED CONSENT AGENDA NO. 1 RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04a BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that LAWRENCE LA RONDE be and hereby is appointed as Board of Health Member to the MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring on January 1, 2016, and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04b   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that FRANK “SKIP” STABILE be and hereby is appointed to the ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified. 


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04c  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that WENDY WRIGHT-SCHAEFER be and hereby is appointed to the LIBRARY ADVISORY COMMITTEE of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until her successor shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04d   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that FRANK RIGHETTI be and hereby is appointed as Class III member to the PLANNING BOARD of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04e  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that KEIONA R. MILLER  be and hereby is appointed to the YOUTH SERVICES COMMISSION of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring on January 1, 2016, and until her successor shall have been appointed and qualified.  


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04f   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that FRANK “SKIP” STABILE  be and hereby is appointed to the SOMERSET COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04g   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that, by nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, KATHLEEN INTRAVARTOLO be and hereby is appointed TREASURER of this Borough to serve for the legal term commencing January 1, 2015 and expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until her successor shall have been appointed and qualified.
RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04h  WHEREAS, the State Legislature has mandated that each municipality provide for a Municipal Prosecutor; and,

WHEREAS, David Minchello, Esq. has experience in this area;



NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, County of Somerset, State of New Jersey, that David Minchello, Esq. is hereby appointed Municipal Prosecutor for the Borough of North Plainfield for calendar year 2015.  Said appointment is as an employee of the Borough in which he shall receive the allotted salary, but waives all other benefits available to an employee of the Borough. 


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04i   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, DAVID E. HOLLOD be and hereby is appointed as PUBLIC AGENCY COMPLIANCE OFFICER (P.A.C.O.) for the Borough of North Plainfield for the year 2015 in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 17:27-3.5.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04j   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, DAVID E. HOLLOD be and hereby is appointed as MUNICIPAL HOUSING LIAISON of this Borough to serve for the legal term commencing on January 1, 2015 and expiring on January 1, 2016, and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04k   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, JAMES F. RODINO be and hereby is appointed BOROUGH HOUSING OFFICER of this Borough for calendar year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04l  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that JAMES F. RODINO be named as Fund Commissioner and DAVID E. HOLLOD be named as Alternate Commissioner to the Garden State Municipal Joint Insurance Fund for calendar year 2015.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04m   RESOLUTION OF THE BOROUGH OF NORTH

PLAINFIELD APPOINTING A LICENSED SEWER OPERATOR


WHEREAS, the Borough of North Plainfield is in need of a professional to act as the Borough’s C-3 Sanitary Sewer Operator for the 2015 calendar year; and


WHEREAS, the Borough wishes to retain the services of Joseph Aidukas of Hatch Mott MacDonald to act as the Borough’s C-3 Sanitary Sewer Operator and believes that Joseph Aidukas is eminently qualified to perform such engineering services.



NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Borough Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, County of Somerset, State of New Jersey that Joseph Aidukas of Hatch Mott MacDonald is hereby appointed as the Borough’s C-3 Sanitary Sewer Operator for the 2015 calendar year.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04n   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that  CYNTHIA DANOIS be and hereby is appointed as RECYCLING COORDINATOR  for this Borough for calendar year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04o BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, WILLIAM F. CROSBY III be and hereby is appointed to the GREEN BROOK FLOOD CONTROL COMMISSION as the alternate representative of the Borough of North Plainfield to serve for the legal term commencing on January 1, 2015 and expiring on January 1, 2016, and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.
RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04p   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that it does hereby recommend the appointment of KEIONA R. MILLER by the Somerset County Board of Chosen Freeholders to the SOMERSET COUNTY CULTURAL AND HERITAGE ADVISORY COUNCIL as representative of the Borough of North Plainfield for the year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04q  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that it does hereby recommend the appointment of HENRY R. STONER by the Somerset County Board of Chosen Freeholders to the SOMERSET COUNTY SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COUNCIL as representative of the Borough of North Plainfield for the year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04r  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that it does hereby recommend the appointment of FRANK RIGHETTI by the Somerset County Board of Chosen Freeholders to the SOMERSET COUNTY SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE as representative of the Borough of North Plainfield for the year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04s   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, DAVID E. HOLLOD be and hereby is appointed as a member of the Borough Administration to the ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN REVIEW BOARD of this Borough to effectuate   Architectural Design Standards pursuant to Chapter XXII, Subsection 22-138 of the Revised General Ordinances of the Borough of North Plainfield to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04t  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice of consent of this Council, ELIZABETH HAVRILLA and PATRICIA STABILE be and hereby are appointed to the LIBRARY ADVISORY COMMITTEE to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2018 and until their successors shall have been appointed and qualified. 

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04u  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of the Council, Superintendent of Schools DR. JAMES McLAUGHLIN be and hereby is appointed a member of the MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that JOHN RICHARDSON, ESQ. be and hereby is appointed Municipal Court Representative to the MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that ALEJANDRO KUGA, HEATHER CLOWERS, RUTH deBANG, MARY FORBES and JOEL KENDERDINE be and hereby are appointed Members of the MUNICIPAL ALLIANCE COMMITTEE to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2017 and until their successors have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04v   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that, by nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, the following are hereby appointed to the Municipal Wastewater Management Plan Committee for terms expiring December 31, 2015:



Michael Giordano Jr. – Elected Official



Angelo Bufaino, P.E. – Consultant Engineer



David E. Hollod – Planning Board Member



William F. Crosby III – Utility Authority Representative; and


BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that by nomination of the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, WILLIAM F. CROSBY III is hereby appointed Chair of the Municipal Wastewater Management Plan Committee; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that WILLIAM F. CROSBY III be appointed to the Somerset County Wastewater Advisory Committee and David E. Hollod, as alternate, for terms expiring December 31, 2015. 

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04w   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, JAMES DIPAOLO be and hereby is appointed as Deputy Coordinator to the OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that WILLIAM G. PARENTI be and hereby is appointed as Police Department representative to the OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that WILLIAM F. EATON be and hereby is appointed as Fire Department representative to the OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that DAVID E. HOLLOD be and hereby is appointed as the Mayor’s representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that EVERETT MERRILL be and hereby is appointed as Council Member representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that WILLIAM F. EATON be and hereby is appointed as Emergency Medical Services representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that DR. JAMES McLAUGHLIN and EDWARD J. OSTROFF be and hereby are appointed as Public Schools representatives to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until their successors are appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that JOANN RIGHETTI be and hereby is appointed as Citizen-at-Large representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until her successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that DAVID DeROSA be and hereby is appointed as Health representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that JOHN C. LANGENBACH be and hereby is appointed as Media representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that JAMES F. RODINO and ANGELO COSTELLO be and hereby are appointed as Public Works representatives to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until their successors are appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that DR. HARRY L. ALLEN  be and hereby is appointed as Hazardous Materials representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that MALCOLM PLAGER be and hereby is appointed as Shelter representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor is appointed and qualified; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that ELIZABETH B. DENTE be and hereby is appointed as Emergency Animal Shelter Manager representative to the LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COUNCIL to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until her successor is appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04x   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, DORI ELLIS and GORDON CAIN, tenants, and BART THOMAS, landlord, be and hereby are appointed as Members to the RENT STABILIZATION BOARD of this Borough to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2018 and until their successors shall have been appointed and qualified.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED than upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, MICHAEL DELLIPOALI, JR., homeowner, be and hereby is appointed as Alternate Member to the RENT STABILIZATION BOARD of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2017 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.  


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04y  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, TOM FAGAN be and hereby is appointed citizen member to the SEWER USAGE CHARGE BOARD OF APPEALS of this Borough to serve for the legal term expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2016 and until his successor shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04z  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that JACK FOWLER and RICARDO L. BERMUDEZ are hereby appointed Members to the BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT of this Borough to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2019 and until their successors shall have been appointed and qualified.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield  that DENNIS JACKSON and EDGAR MARINO are hereby appointed Alternate Members One and Two respectively to the BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT of this Borough to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2017 and until their successors shall have been appointed and qualified.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-04aa   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that upon nomination by the Mayor and with the advice and consent of this Council, ANN CARUSO, MARY FORBES, ERIC FOWLER and JOEL KENDERDINE are hereby appointed to the YOUTH SERVICES COMMISSION of this Borough to serve for the legal terms expiring at 12:00 noon on January 1, 2018 and until their successors shall have been appointed and qualified.

CONSENT AGENDA NO. 2


Council President La Ronde read the Consent Agenda Statement.


Mr. Merrill presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05 BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that resolutions numbered

01-01-15-05a, b, c, d, e, f, g, h, i, j, k and l
having been placed on Consent Agenda No. 2 and there having been no objection thereto, the same are hereby approved.


Seconded by Mr. Righetti and on Roll Call carried all six voting aye.


APPROVED CONSENT AGENDA NO. 2 RESOLUTIONS:


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05a  BE  IT  RESOLVED  by  the  Council of the Borough  of  North  Plainfield  that  the COURIER NEWS be named the official newspaper of the Borough of North Plainfield for the publication of legal notices for calendar year 2015; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that meeting notices of the Borough of North Plainfield shall be transmitted to the COURIER NEWS and THE STAR-LEDGER and posted on the official bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and the North Plainfield Memorial Library for calendar year 2015.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05b   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that the following are hereby designated as depositories for Borough funds for calendar year 2015:

Unity Bank

Valley National Bank

Wells Fargo Bank 

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05c  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that the following are hereby authorized to sign checks for the Borough of North Plainfield for calendar year 2015:

Michael Giordano Jr. – Mayor

Patrick J. DeBlasio - Chief Financial Officer

Kathleen Intravartolo - Treasurer  

RESOLUTION NO.  01-01-15-05d  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that the Tax Collector is hereby authorized and directed to charge interest on delinquent tax, assessment, and sewer user accounts for calendar year 2015, as follows:


Eight percent (8%) on the first one thousand five hundred dollars ($1,500.00) which is delinquent for a period in excess of ten (10) calendar days, which said percentage shall be chargeable from the due date of the payment; and


Eighteen percent (18%) on any amount in excess of one thousand five hundred dollars ($1,500.00) which is delinquent for a period in excess of ten (10) calendar days, which said percentage shall be chargeable from the due date of the payment; and


Six percent (6%) yearly penalty on any tax delinquency, as defined by N.J.S.A. 54:4-67, which exceeds ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00), provided said delinquency has not been paid prior to the end of the calendar year.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05e  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that Borough Tax Assessor BARBARA A. FLAHERTY is hereby authorized to file corrective appeals for errors in assessments or counterclaims to increase assessments, defend tax appeals filed by taxpayers, and agree to the terms of any stipulations of settlement of tax appeals as she deems necessary and in the best interest of the Borough for calendar year 2015.


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05f   BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that the Chief Financial Officer of the Borough of North Plainfield is hereby authorized to establish change funds for calendar year 2015 for the following departments in the amounts designated:




Borough Clerk


$100.00




Construction Office

    50.00




Health Office


    50.00




Municipal Court

  300.00




Police



    50.00




Public Works


    50.00


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05g   RESOLUTION TO RESCIND RESOLUTION NO. 12-08-14-01a AND TO RE-APPROVE PERSON-TO-PERSON TRANSFER OF PLENARY RETAIL CONSUMPTION LICENSE NO. 1814-33-010-010 FROM LA HACIENDA, LLC TO TEXAS ROADHOUSE HOLDINGS, LLC AS A POCKET LICENSE
WHEREAS, the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield previously approved the liquor license transfer referred to herein; and,

WHEREAS, the State of New Jersey Alcoholic Beverage Commission has requested changes to the application of Texas Roadhouse Holdings, LLC; and,


WHEREAS, La Hacienda L.L.C. (hereinafter “Owner”) is the present holder of Class “C” Plenary Retail Consumption License 1814-33-010-010 (hereinafter the “License”) situated at premises located at 210 Somerset Street, in the Borough of North Plainfield, County of Somerset and State of New Jersey (hereinafter the “Licensed Premises”); and,

WHEREAS, the Owner has entered into a contract to sell the License to Texas Roadhouse Holdings, LLC (“Purchaser”), with its principal place of business located at 6040 Dutchmans Lane, Suite 200, Louisville, Kentucky 40205; and,


WHEREAS, the Owner has consented to transfer the License person to person under Title 33 of the Alcoholic Beverage Control Law; and,

WHEREAS, the Purchaser of the License has submitted and amended its License application for transfer as a person to person transfer, pocket license, in due and complete form and has caused the due and required notices to be published; and,

WHEREAS, the Purchaser has applied to have the License transferred to it as a “pocket” license; and,

WHEREAS, the location for the activation of the License has not yet been determined; and,

WHEREAS, the Purchaser has acknowledged that it will be required to apply to the Borough of North Plainfield and/or the State of New Jersey before activating and operating the License at a physical location that will utilize the License; and,


WHEREAS, the Borough Council of North Plainfield conducted hearings for the person to person transfer of the License as a pocket license on November 10, 2014 and December 8, 2014 at its regular meetings of the Borough Council; and, 


WHEREAS, the Council having considered the application submitted by the Purchaser and the Borough Police Department reports of investigation in this matter; and,
WHEREAS, upon all due consideration and evaluation of the application, the Borough Council of the Borough of North Plainfield has determined that the Purchaser qualifies for person to person transfer of the License to it as a pocket license.
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Borough Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that Resolution No. 12-08-14-01a be and is hereby rescinded in its entirety; and,

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, by the Borough Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that Class C Plenary Liquor Consumption License No. 1814-33-010-010 be and is hereby APPROVED FOR TRANSFER to Texas Roadhouse Holdings, LLC as a person to person transfer as a pocket license, upon condition of approval of the transfer by the State of New Jersey, Department of the Treasury, Division of Alcoholic Beverage Control, duly required publication, and presentation of the same to the Borough Clerk.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05h  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that it does hereby authorize the issuance of a license to drive a taxicab for two years, pursuant to N.P.R.G.O. 4-1 et seq., to the following in accordance with the applications heretofore submitted:

Miguel A. Jimenez


Fabio C. Vidarte-Martinez

120 Jackson Avenue


74-76 Brokaw Blvd, Floor 2

Dunellen, NJ  08812


Plainfield, NJ  07063


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05i  WHEREAS, the Borough of North Plainfield has duly executed a recycling plan for all recyclable materials as designated by the Somerset County Solid Waste Management Plan and amendments thereto; and,


WHEREAS, as part of said Plan, the Borough is desirous to retain the services of Somerset County for its recycling program and the County is equally desirous to provide such services; and,


WHEREAS, an Agreement between the County and the Borough has been created to provide said recycling services for calendar year 2015.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Borough Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, County of Somerset, State of New Jersey that the Borough of North Plainfield hereby agrees to enter into an Agreement with the County of Somerset for Somerset County to provide recycling services for calendar year 2015 to the Borough under the terms and conditions of said Agreement, which is attached.  The Mayor and Borough Clerk are hereby authorized to execute said Agreement on behalf of the Borough.  


RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05j  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, County of Somerset, State of New Jersey that the Treasurer is hereby authorized to refund the following:

Refund of Road Opening Bond


Jason Myers





$  200.00


192 Jefferson Avenue 


North Plainfield, NJ  07060

 
RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05k  WHEREAS, St. Joseph Church, 99 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, New Jersey, has applied for a license to conduct a three-month Calendar Raffle from March 10, 2015 through May 19, 2015; and

WHEREAS, St. Joseph Church has been issued Identification No. 352-1-11754 by the New Jersey Legalized Games of Chance Control Commission; and


WHEREAS, investigation has shown that said applicant meets the requirements for the issuance of a raffle license;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Clerk be and is hereby authorized to issue a license to St. Joseph Church for a three-month Calendar Raffle  to be held March 10, 2015 through May 19, 2015 at 99 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, New Jersey.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-01-15-05l  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield that the attached bills of the accounts named and for the amounts stated, having been duly audited and found to be correct as of this 1st day of January, 2015 the same be paid; and that the Mayor and Chief Financial Officer are hereby authorized to sign and deliver warrants for the same.
COMMUNICATIONS:

	Somerset County Office of Public Information

Somerville, NJ

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC – Borough Clerk &

Chief Operator, WPQJ970 – 1630-AM Radio

New Jersey State League of Municipalities

Trenton, NJ

James & Leonora Bills

North Plainfield

NJ Dept. of Agriculture

Trenton, NJ

Catina Totten

North Plainfield

NJ American Water Co.

Voorhees, NJ

Public Service Electric & Gas

Newark, NJ

Plainfield Area Humane Society

Plainfield, NJ

Comcast

Union, NJ

Tri-County Chamber of Commerce

South Plainfield, NJ

AAIRO

Zeeland, Michigan

NJ State Treasurer

Trenton, NJ

NJ Highlands Coalition

Boonton, NJ

NJ Dept. of Environmental Protection

Trenton


	Various Communications, Advisories and News Releases

Calendar Updates and Advisories

Time-Sensitive Radio Scripts

Various advisories and reports

Notification of Certificate of Appropriateness

Seeking sponsors for Summer Food Service

Program

Advisory of 7 January Greenbrook Flood Control

Commission Meeting at Green Brook

Water Survey

Nor’Easter Preparations 

Invoice & Report

Newsletter

Networking Social

Newsletter

Municipal Hotel & Motel Occupancy Tax

Distribution

2005 Highland Festival Coordinator

Search

Updates to State’s Model Noise Ordinance

No Further Action Conditions – 260 Mountain Ave. and 341 North Drive


PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, wished everyone a happy, safe, healthy and prosperous New Year.

Alissa DiScala, 482 Somerset Street, North Plainfield, wished everyone a happy New Year and shared her hopes of the Borough remaining a wonderful place to live.   

MAYOR’S MESSAGE:

Mayor Giordano read his 2015 State of the Borough address as follows:
Happy New Year and welcome to North Plainfield’s annual Reorganization Meeting.  I’d like to wish everyone a healthy and prosperous 2015, especially my distinguished colleagues on the Borough Council.  Every year I look forward to writing my annual State of the Borough Address since it affords me the opportunity to recap the previous year and update you on the status of the many projects and initiatives my administration is taking.  Reflecting deeply on the past year allows me to outline my plans for North Plainfield for the upcoming year and beyond. 

Our form of government works best when there is a cooperative working environment and consensus building between the Administration and the Borough Council.  Our successes were magnified, with the leadership of Council President Doug Singleterry, the advice of the professional staff at Borough Hall, the energy of a dedicated group of community volunteers, and public involvement from our residents and businesses.  

I’d like to extend a special welcome today to our new Councilwoman Wendy Schaefer.  Thanks to her hard work during the campaign she has earned her seat on the Council.  Although new to the Council she is not new to community service as she serves on the Historic Preservation Commission and volunteers her time at many borough-sponsored events.   Wendy succeeds long- term Councilwoman, Mary Forbes who freely gives her time and talent to North Plainfield.   I know Mary will continue to remain active in civic and social affairs throughout the Borough and I honor her service.   Congratulations are also due to Councilman Everett Merrill, Councilman Douglas Singleterry, and Councilman Lawrence LaRonde who earned reelection to the Council last year by their hard work and record of achievement on the Council.

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Council Vice President Doug Singleterry for his service and dedication as Council President for the past two years and look forward to his continued efforts.  With that said, I also look forward to working closely with our newly elected Council President, Lawrence La Ronde.  

2015 Annual Budget

We have begun the process of preparing the 2015 annual budget.  The 2015 budget will maintain all essential services and be formally presented to the Council next month in accordance with State-mandated time frames.  As usual, the main upward pressures on the budget are costs that we cannot control – State Health Benefits Plan premiums, State Pension Plan obligations and property tax valuation loss due to the State’s continued sluggish economy.  Areas where we did well include additional fees collected due to economic development (namely the Costco project), aggressive tax collection efforts, and receipt of our full State Aid entitlement due to achieving the highest possible category once again in the State’s annual Best Practices Survey.

Planning ahead for the future I have tasked our Borough Administrator, Dave Hollod, with re-evaluating the Borough’s fees this year to ensure they are in line with neighboring towns.

Infrastructure Projects and Community Facilities

The past several years have been very active ones in making long term investments in our community facilities and infrastructure.  We have taken advantage of historically low borrowing costs and very competitive construction prices to make improvements in every part of our town and to all Borough facilities.  

Sewer Improvements –

We are in the final phase of completing the mapping of our entire sanitary sewer system.  This will complement the effort made a few years ago to map our storm water facilities.  We were ahead of the game as this mapping is soon to be mandated by the State and Federal Government to adhere to National Clean Water Standards.

The Northwood Apartments Sanitary Sewer Replacement was constructed in 2014, and work on two additional projects is in progress.    

1. The Design Phase of the 2013 Community Development Block Grant Grove Street Sanitary Sewer Replacement has been completed and is going out for bid shortly.  

2. The 2014 Community Development Block Grant Cypress Gardens Sanitary Sewer Trenchless Replacement is in the design phase.  

Roadway Improvements –

Due to last year’s severe winter, we have completed an emergency resurfacing of Somerset Street from Route 22 to Grandview Avenue.  

Thanks to the Council’s adoption of the 2014 Capital Budget, this year we have twenty roads scheduled for resurfacing.  

We have completed two Blue Stone Sidewalk Leveling Projects in the Historic District which were funded by a NJDOT grant.  Thanks to the work of our Engineer David Testa and the cooperation of the NJDOT we were able to use up the entire allotment of funds for the second project.  Other NJDOT Grants received this year will fund improvements to Belmont Avenue and Wilson Avenue in the amount of $200,000 each.  

Community Facilities – 

This year we completed the renovation of the Council Chambers which allowed us to have our first meeting in the new chambers on March 24, 2014.  This room features an upgraded sound and projection system and this will allow the Planning Board and Zoning Board to return to the municipal building in 2015.  More improvements will be coming in 2015 as we renovate the Conference Room across the hall.  

Other improvements include renovation of the Green Acres Basketball/multi-purpose court, and improved drainage and safety improvements to our Fire Department floor, and a new handicapped accessible door at the Memorial Library.

Planning Initiatives 
This year saw the completion of our long awaited new Master Plan, which is the first new plan in over 40 years.    This effort was led by our Planning Board Chair Tom Fagan.  The Master Plan establishes a way forward in the Borough and encourages future development and redevelopment in a responsible manner.  The new Master Plan also encourages initiatives for energy conservation and identifies certain areas of the Borough for further redevelopment initiatives.  Now that the Master Plan is completed I will be seeking Council’s authorization to pursue additional studies in these targeted areas.

Our Environmental Commission deserves praise for their work on an Environmental Resource Inventory – the first of its kind for the Borough.  Under the leadership of Dr. Harry Allen we now have a current inventory of the natural resources of the Borough which, coupled with the New Master Plan, will ensure protection of those resources.

We are proceeding with energy aggregation for the Borough and we will be soon bidding out our electricity costs.   The concept of energy aggregation will allow our residents and businesses to voluntarily benefit from competitive pricing for energy use and the potential to encourage the use of renewable energy resources.  We will be in touch with our residents as this process continues.

New Businesses

Despite the economy, we have been fortunate to continue welcoming new businesses to North Plainfield.   Most significantly is the Texas Road House Restaurant which received site-plan approval at the December meeting of the Planning Board.  They plan on breaking ground this Spring and opening next Summer.  

Our business friendly approach has been recognized by the Somerset County Business Partnership for our efforts in redeveloping the Costco site.  The Somerset County Business Partnership presented Costco with a 2014 Economic Vitality Award at their Annual Meeting in December which I attended.

Finance Department

I am proud to announce that property tax and sewer account information and on-line payments are now possible through the Borough website.  You can gain access through the link on our Borough Web Page to your current property tax and sewer charges, and any delinquent property tax and sewer balances (including current interest and lien status of a property). Assessment and ownership information is also available.

Public Works

I would like to formally thank the Somerset County Freeholders officially turning over the County Garage on Steiner Place to the Borough for the sum of $1.00.   The new space more than triples the existing space of our borough public works facility, adding six vehicle bays and significant storage space for tools, materials and supplies.  We have begun a planning and design process for capital improvements to the property, and discussions are underway to build a salt dome on the property to share with the County.  I expect to have a plan for the improvements ready by the end of this year.

Parking Regulations

The Borough Council and my administration worked on drafting new parking regulations in order to assist Public Works with street sweeping, removal of leaves, and snow cleanup.  These regulations will also help us comply with New Jersey and Federal Water Quality obligations.  I am pleased to report that after extensive public outreach and education our compliance rate is high and our streets are looking better and cleaner.
Emergency Preparedness
We are in the process of securing funding from FEMA for a generator for the Vermeule Community Center.   We have installed a natural gas generator at the Public Works Garage which will keep the fuel flowing and our radio station on the air in the event of a power failure.

I would also like to take this opportunity to encourage all residents and businesses to sign up for our newly launched Alert Program which allows you to select how you prefer to be reached, and the type of notifications you would like to receive, such as emergencies, special events, etc.  You can choose to be notified by phone, email, and text message as per your instructions.  It is essential to provide us with your contact info if you have an unlisted phone number and you wish to be notified about emergency information.  Instructions on how to sign up can be found on the Borough’s Webpage.
Recreation Department
Under the direction of our Recreation Director, Dennis Passe – we have expanded the Basketball program this year to include kindergarten children.  Uniforms and equipment for several of the programs have been upgraded, certified officials are being used, and we have added additional clinics for children and coaches.  The department is also in the process of adding new playground equipment at both Vermeule Park and Green Acres.  
Police Department
The Police Department finished all Gang Resistance Education Awareness Training (GREAT) instruction and held its annual DARE graduation at Somerset School.  All fifth grade students were in attendance and received a diploma.  On June 24, STEP (Somerset Teen Evening Program) started at the North Plainfield Middle School gymnasium. The program allows borough teens and young adults to play pickup basketball and soccer games in a safe and secure environment.  Light refreshments are provided and personnel from the Police Department and the Board of Education are always on hand.  The program runs on Tuesday and Thursday nights from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. during the summer.  The program averaged 45 youths a night and the last session included a barbeque picnic held on the lawn of the Middle School.   

On August 5, the Police Department held its eleventh annual National Night Out Against Crime barbeque and emergency vehicle exposition. The event was the best attended since its inception with an estimated 400 plus residents in attendance.  

This year the Police Department replaced the in-car camera system.  North Plainfield Police believe in transparency and want to build on the trust they have earned in the community they serve.  Chief William Parenti has met with community leaders and will continue meeting with them in January to discuss the Ferguson incident and the need for close and cooperative police/ community relations.  He will be giving a speech on Martin Luther King’s birthday January 19, 2015. The service is being held at 4pm at the Trinity Reformed Church, 401 Greenbrook Rd. North Plainfield.   
Fire Department
We replaced the Borough’s 1992 Pumper, with a 2014 Pierce Pumper apparatus.  This new vehicle is equipped with a 1,250 gallon per minute pump, a 750 gallon tank and a greater amount of compartment space than our older apparatus.  It holds all of our hydraulic rescue equipment, seven air packs and spare bottles, three different types of ladders and over 2,000 feet of hose.

We also purchased a much needed 2014 rescue ambulance this year. It will replace one of the two older ambulances, which are becoming more expensive to maintain.  Those vehicles, a 2006 ambulance and a 14 year-old rescue ambulance have a combined 160,000 miles on them.      

The Department’s two Engines, one ladder truck and three ambulances, along with our 31 full-time Firefighters and EMTs, 16 part-time EMTs and 12 volunteer firefighters, responded to over 2,300 calls for service in 2014.  A little more than half of those calls were EMS-type emergencies.  Our EMS billing program assisted the Borough in generating over a quarter of a million dollars in revenue which greatly helps to offset associated costs.   

Shared Services Agreements

In 2014 we entered into a new shared services agreement with Watchung Borough to handle their day-to-day court operations.  Working cooperatively with Watchung and the Superior Court we now have an agreement to receive revenue from Watchung Borough for providing service to their walk in customers, and maintaining their records.  

In the past year we continued our existing successful shared services agreement with Watchung and Green Brook for our Judge, Prosecutors, and Public Defender.  The Municipal Administrators from the three towns recently met and have recommended continuation of the agreement in its current form.

We will continue our contractual agreement with the Plainfield Municipal Utilities Authority for Type 13 Solid Waste and Type 23 Solid Waste Services which will save the Borough an anticipated $100,000 per year in the disposal of yard and bulk waste and allow us to continue these programs.

Going forward we will continue to explore shared service possibilities with our municipal neighbors and other agencies in the interest of governmental efficiency.

Public Communication

Great strides have been made to our communication methods to enable residents to receive information.  As I mentioned previously, our new Alert system has been launched and quickly allows information to be sent you in a manner you specify.  Borough events and notifications are posted on the Borough’s Facebook Page, our website, and broadcast on WPQJ970 - The “Flame Thrower” – our 1630 AM radio station.  We continue to send updates to the Pride of North Plainfield, which is a privately owned monthly publication and distributed free to residents at their homes and at Borough Hall.  The Alternative Press (TAP) is a free on-line newspaper recently started by former Council President Nathan Rudy and I thank him for the news coverage he’s providing for our town.

We hope you make use of these communication channels to learn more about North Plainfield, the many services we provide, and activities that we host.  If you need assistance obtaining any of this information please contact my office.

Board of Education

The Board of Education has seen many changes this year as Superintendent Dr. Marilyn Birnbaum has retired from the district after forty-four years of service.  Dr. Birnbaum was one of the longest serving superintendents in New Jersey and was a true role model who strived to improve the quality of education for all students through her knowledge, experience, and enthusiasm.  Also, retiring this year was the Board of Education’s Assistant Superintendent Dr. Robert Rich.  Dr. Rich served as Assistant Superintendent since 1995.  I would like to thank them both for their commitment, outstanding service to the Borough, and a close relationship with my administration.

It is my great pleasure to welcome our new Superintendent of Schools James V. McLaughlin.  I look forward to continuing the strong partnership between the Borough and the Board of Education under his leadership.
Borough Council/Clerk’s Office

Through the Borough Council’s commitment to our community and a healthy environment, they have passed two noteworthy new ordinances this year -  An ordinance prohibiting smoking on Borough Owned Property, and the Parking Ordinance.  These were developed through the cooperative effort of the Council, Administration, Department of Public Works and the Police Department.   This upcoming year we will continue partnering with the Borough Council and Clerk’s office on such issues as a review of the Borough’s Noise Ordinance, a review of the Taxi Cab Ordinance, codification of the Board of Health Ordinances, updated fees, and traffic safety.

Personnel

I’d like to acknowledge my Administrative office staff, Borough Administrator David Hollod, and Administrative Assistant Gail Cain for their hard work, dedication and leadership. They have an incredible ability to handle most any issue that comes to them.  They are dedicated in carrying out my objectives, following through on capital projects, implementing cost containment measures, and maintaining fair personnel policies.  Most every issue affecting the Borough comes through this two person office.

My thanks extend also to our team of Directors and Department Heads, and the staff at Borough Hall for their hard work in the past year and dedication to the Borough.  This also includes our legal team, headed by Eric Bernstein and his staff.

I would like to thank all of our volunteers serving as members of the committees, commissions, and advisory boards for their countless hours of service.  In this time of budgetary constraints we are fortunate to have many volunteers who continue to give countless hours to our community.  

Special Events

Our Special Events Committee runs several free events throughout the year for our residents.  These events include Clean Community Day, Memorial Day Services, Street Fair/Concert, 4th of July Parade, Summer Concert and Fireworks Display, Somerset Street Car Cruise, Senior Picnic, and Santa’s Arrival and Tree Lighting.  I am pleased to announce today that this year’s Annual Street Fair will feature the NJ Hall of Fame Mobile Museum.  The Mobile Museum promotes “Progress Endures,” a theme to inspire students to turn dreams into reality.  I expect this will be a huge attraction to our Street Fair and I believe this will be the first appearance of the Mobile Museum in Somerset County.

Thank you to all the members departing from our boards and committees for your valuable time and congratulations to all the newly appointed members.

I look forward to working with the Borough Council, the Board of Education, the Somerset County Freeholders, state agencies, our neighboring communities, community groups, and our many volunteers to continue the progress we have made in North Plainfield.

Finally, I am pleased to be a partner with the men and women of the Borough Council.  The Borough Council puts the needs of our residents first in everything it does and we share the goal to stabilize taxes, improve our quality of life, and strengthen our community for the benefit of all.

I look forward to continue working with all the residents of our proud community.  Please be assured of my continuous commitment to you and the betterment of our community we call home.  If you have any questions, please contact me or any member of our Borough staff at any time.  I look forward to hearing from you.

Best wishes to all for a happy, healthy and prosperous 2015!

Mr. Hollod wished everyone a happy New Year.

Mr. Merrill wished everyone a happy New Year and thanked those in attendance, specifically the Somerset County Board of Freeholders.  He congratulated newly elected Council President La Ronde, Vice President Singleterry and Councilwoman Schaefer.  

Ms. Miller echoed Mr. Merrill’s sentiments and thanked those residents that volunteer for the various Boards, Committees and Commissions.

Wishing everyone a happy New Year, Mr. Righetti thanked the residents for their support and welcomed Ms. Schaefer to the Council.  


Ms. Schaefer thanked everyone for their support.


Mr. Singleterry congratulated newly elected Council President La Ronde and welcomed Ms. Schaefer to the Council.


Council President La Ronde thanked Mrs. Forbes for her years of dedication to the Borough.  


Motion to adjourn by Mr. Righetti, seconded by Ms. Miller and on voice vote carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 12:55 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

1/1/15

